COMMENTARY

Journal of the American Geriatrics Society

Nursing home financial transparency and accountability are needed to assure minimum staffing levels

Elizabeth Halifax PhD, RN | Charlene Harrington PhD, RN

Department of Social & Behavioral Sciences, University of California, San Francisco, California, USA

Correspondence

Elizabeth Halifax, PhD, RN, Box 0612, 490 Illinois Street, Floor 12, San Francisco, CA 94143 USA. Email: elizabeth.halifax@ucsf.edu

The article published in this journal by Hawk and colleagues (February 2022)¹ concluded from their review of the literature that changes in staffing levels are strongly associated with improved outcomes for nursing home (NH) residents. They compared actual NH staffing with the Center for Medicare & Medicaid services (CMS) staffing recommendations necessary to prevent harm and jeopardy to residents.² They found that 95% of NHs failed to meet all the recommended minimum staffing levels (4.1 total nurse staffing hours per resident day [hprd]), including 0.75 registered nurses (RNs) hprd, 0.55 licensed practical nurses (LPNs) hrpd, and 2.8 certified nursing assistants (CNAs) hrpd. Seventy-five percent of NHs failed to have 4.1 hprd, and 69% did not have 0.75 RN hprd in 2019. In their discussion (p. 7) Hawk and colleagues¹ estimated that the cost to attain the recommended minimum staffing was \$7.25 billion based on current wage rates and stated that this cost represents only 4.2% of the \$172.2 billion of national NH expenditures in 2019. NHs with higher percentages of Medicaid residents were found to have lower staffing levels. Hawk and colleagues argue that the NH median operating margins of 0.7% indicate inadequate Medicaid funding.1 They assume that new Medicaid funding is needed for NHs to meet the recommended staffing minimums.1

We question the need for additional funding. Hawk and colleagues¹ do not discuss the financial practices of for-profit NHs that result in the failure to fund adequate and appropriate staffing.^{3–6} Given these problems, providing additional government funding for NHs, would, alone, not fix the problem of poor staffing.

This commentary discusses (1) the lack of financial transparency and accountability that allows NHs to hide profits and divert funds away from staffing and into related-party organizations, and (2) proposed reforms that would require NHs to dedicate funds for adequate staffing.

LACK OF NH FINANCIAL TRANSPARENCY AND ACCOUNTABILITY

Hawk and colleagues show that for-profit ownership, which represents the most NHs, is strongly associated with not meeting the recommended staffing minimums. Their finding is consistent with previous studies showing low staffing in for-profit homes. Have been shown to for-profit chains, and a growing number are owned by private equity companies that have been shown to have lower staffing and poorer quality outcomes compared to other NHs. The Government Accountability Office (GAO) has reported increased operational and capital costs together with higher profit margins in these private equity facilities. 9

Complex corporate ownership structures are common practice in for-profit NHs.¹⁰ These corporate structures include the separation of property from operating companies, enabling property companies to charge high rents, and the multiple layers of related-party entities providing services such as management, nursing services and therapy to their own organization often at above market rates. In one example, a NH chain was found to have 430 corporate entities to manage its 228 nursing homes and senior facilities.³ Such practices protect operating companies from litigation, reduce regulatory oversight, and hide profits, while increasing administrative and management costs at the expense of resident care.³

J Am Geriatr Soc. 2022;1–4. wileyonlinelibrary.com/journal/jgs © 2022 The American Geriatrics Society.

Nursing homes are funded largely by a combination of payments from Medicare and Medicaid. During the pandemic, additional financial relief was afforded to NHs through various sources that included: the suspension of percentage reductions in federal spending (Medicare sequestration), the CARES Act, Federal Medical Assistance Percentage Program and temporary savings put in place that included deferral of payroll taxes, suspension of certain requirements and increases in Medicare and Medicaid reimbursement rates. At this point, it is too early to know how the government funds were used during the pandemic.

State Medicaid NH payment policies are generally more restrictive in regards to how funds can be used compared to Medicare funds, and states generally conduct financial audits of individual NH operating companies. The Medicare prospective payment system is based on estimated costs for staffing based on resident acuity and other service costs and is not based on actual expenditures. This system allows nursing homes to keep staffing and operating expenses low in order to maximize profits. Medicare cost report data must be provided for individual facility operating companies, but they are generally not audited, so accountability is limited.

NHs have many ways to make money through hidden profits, by contracting with their own related-party companies (with whom they share ownership) including separate companies that provide management, staffing, therapy, pharmacy, and property leases and real estate companies. The 2015, nearly 75% of NHs had related-party business transactions that totaled \$11 billion, and these facilities were more likely to have lower staffing and more quality problems. The same profits of the same p

NHs do not have to provide consolidated cost reports for their entire company and the cost reports do not have be audited by a certified accounting firm prior to submission. As a result of the lack of required financial transparency by the government, it is unknown whether NHs have sufficient funds to pay for higher staffing. Therefore, Hawk and colleagues' assumptions that new federal and state government funding is needed to meet minimum staffing requirements, is not based on evidence. Indeed, given the magnitude of related-party transactions, it seems that NHs could meet higher staffing standards without additional funds.

PROPOSED NURSING HOME REFORMS

In February 2022, President Biden introduced a new initiative to improve the safety and quality of care in the nation's nursing homes that would specifically conduct

new research on staffing with plans to issue minimum standards for staffing. As part of this initiative, he proposed new plans to increase both ownership and financial transparency and accountability. ¹⁶ In April 2022, the National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine released a new report urging improvements in nursing home quality. ¹⁷ As part of its comprehensive report, recommendations are made for research on minimum and optimal staffing levels and regulatory requirements for staffing. In addition, the report recommends increases in the transparency and accountability for finances, operations, and ownership. These efforts highlight the need for reform.

States have also been addressing some of the nursing home staffing and quality issues by introducing new legislative reforms. The lack of financial transparency and accountability could be achieved by:

- Requiring each nursing home to provide an annual consolidated and certified audited financial cost report for the *entire* company, meaning the parent company and all related-party companies, including the management and property companies. Legislation requiring NHs to file annual consolidated financial reports was passed in California (S.B. 650) in 2021.¹⁸
- Placing a ceiling each year on the combined profits, administrative costs and property costs of each nursing home, its related-parties, and parent companies. Three states (New Jersey, New York, and Massachusetts) have passed such legislation requiring that most expenditures are for direct care services.¹⁹

In New York, the 2021–2022 budget legislation required that nursing facilities spend 70% of reimbursement on care, with 40% on direct care staff. They also limited profits over 5%. According to a complaint filed against the state by 238 out of 615 nursing homes, these 238 facilities would have had to give up \$824 million if the law had been in effect in 2019. In California, proposed Assembly Bill 2079 (2022) has a requirement that 85% of revenues should be allocated to direct resident care (in 2020 only 64% of revenues were used for direct resident care in California). If this bill had been law in 2020, it would have shifted \$2.28 billion (21% of \$10.85 billion in NH revenues) to direct care services and away from profits, administration, and property.

CONCLUSION

It is common sense that the most essential systemic issue in an environment that cares for vulnerable people is adequate and appropriate staffing to ensure that quality

_IAGS__

care is provided. Inadequate staffing affects resident care in two ways: residents do not receive the care they need and therefore suffer harm, and overburdened staff suffer poor working conditions, compassion fatigue and burnout, contributing to high turnover.

Despite understanding this, US NHs have for decades had a pattern of chronic short staffing and high turnover. The recommendation for a minimum total nursing staff of 4.10 hprd and 0.75 RN hprd should be considered a threshold because federal regulations require that staffing must be increased as resident acuity increases to meet the needs of residents.

Hawk and colleagues have clearly identified how few NHs currently meet these minimum standards, and what factors are associated with not meeting them, thereby adding valuable data to understand how low staffing can be resolved. Rather than making further financial investments in an industry whose revenues primarily come from public funding, would it not be important first to hold NHs accountable for the funding they already receive?

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Drafting of the commentary, Elizabeth Halifax; critical revision of the manuscript, both authors.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflicts.

SPONSOR'S ROLE

No sponsors were involved in the preparation of this paper.

FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

No specific funding was received for this work.

REFERENCES

- Hawk T, White EM, Bishnoi C, Schwartz LB, Baier RR, Gifford DR. Facility characteristics and costs associated with meeting proposed minimum staffing levels in skilled nursing facilities. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2022;70(4):1198-1207. doi:10.1111/jgs.17678
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Abt Associates Inc. Appropriateness of minimum nurse staffing ratios in nursing homes: Report to Congress: Phase II Final. Volumes I-III. CMS; 2001.
- 3. Kingsley DE, Harrington C. Financial and quality metrics of a large, publicly traded U.S. nursing home chain in the age of Covid-19. *Int J Health Serv.* 2022;52(2):212-224. doi:10. 1177/00207314221077649
- 4. Harrington C, Hauser C, Olney B, Rosenau PV. Organization, financing, and management strategies of the ten largest forprofit nursing home chains in the US. *Int J Health Serv.* 2011; 41(4):725-746.

- 5. Grabowski, D.C., Feng, Z., Hirth, R., Rahman, M., Mor, V. Effect of nursing home ownership on the quality of post-acute care: an instrumental variables approach. *J Health Econom* 2013;14; 32(1):12–21.
- Harrington C, Ross L, Kang T. Hidden ownership, hidden profits, and poor quality of nursing home care: a case study. *Int J Health Serv.* 2015;45(4):779-800.
- Braun RT, Jung H, Casalino LP, et al. Association of private equity investment in US nursing homes with the quality and cost of care for long-stay residents. *JAMA Health Forum*. 2021; 2(11):e213817. doi:10.1001/jamahealthforum.2021.3817
- 8. Gupta A, Howell ST, Yannelis C, Gupta A. *Does Private Equity Investment in Healthcare Benefit Patients? Evidence from Nursing Homes*. Wharton School; 2020.
- Government Accountability Office (GAO). Private Investment Homes Sometimes Differed from Others in Deficiencies, Staffing and Financial Performance. (GAO-11-571): July 15, 2011. http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-11-571.
- Stevenson D, Bramson JS, Grabowski DC. Nursing home ownership trends and their impacts on quality of care: a study using detailed ownership data from Texas. *J Aging Soc Policy*. 2013; 25:30-47.
- Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MEDPAC). Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy. Chapter 8. Washington, DC; 2020, p. 219–244.
- 12. Edelman, T. Center for Medicare Advocacy. Provider relief funds: Care for patients or boosting provider revenues? October 29, 2020. https://medicareadvocacy.org/provider-relief-funds-care-for-patients-or-boosting-provider-revenues/
- Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC). States' Medicaid Fee-for-Service Nursing Facility Payment Policies. MACPAC; 2019 https://www.macpac.gov/ publication/nursing-facility-payment-policies/
- Harrington C, Montgomery A., King T, Grabowski DC, Wasserman M. Administrative actions to improve nursing home ownership and financial transparency in the post COVID-19 period. Health Affairs Blog February 11, 2021. https://www. healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20210208.597573/full/.
- Rau J. Care suffers as more nursing homes fed money into corporate webs. New York Times, January 7, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/02/business/nursing-homes-care-corporate.html.
- 16. The White House. Fact sheet protecting seniors and people with disabilities by improving safety and quality of care in the nation's nursing homes. February 28, 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/02/28/fact-sheet-protectin g-seniors-and-people-with-disabilities-by-improving-safety-and-qu ality-of-care-in-the-nations-nursing-homes/.
- 17. The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; Health and Medicine Division; Board on Health Care Services; Committee on the Quality of Care in Nursing Homes. The national imperative to improve nursing home quality: honoring our commitment to residents, families, and staff. Preprint copy. April, 2022. https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/26526/the-national-imperative-to-improve-nursing-home-quality-honoring-our.
- California A.B. 650. Skilled Nursing Facilities Nursing Home 2021-2022. Improving Transparency of Nursing Facilities' Financial Information. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/ billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220SB650.

- 19. Stulick A. Financial transparency legislation may impact nursing home M&a operations. Skilled Nursing News November 10, 2021. https://skillednursingnews.com/2021/11/financial-transparency-leg islation-may-impact-nursing-home-ma-operations/?euid=eed8298f 98&utm_source=snn-newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_cam paign=3c33dc14e3?euid=f874751f80&utm_source=snn-newsletter &utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=ae99d3a920.
- Edelman, T. Center for Medicare Advocacy. Report: How Do Nursing Homes Spend the Reimbursement they Receive for Care. January 26, 2022. https://medicareadvocacy.org/hownursing-homes-spend-public-money/.
- 21. California A.B. 2079 Skilled Nursing Facilities: Direct Care Spending Requirement. Assemblyman Jim Wood.

https://a02.asmdc.org/press-releases/20220215-asm-jim-wo od-releases-health-care-priorities-2022 https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=2021202 20AB2079.

How to cite this article: Halifax E, Harrington C. Nursing home financial transparency and accountability are needed to assure minimum staffing levels. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2022;1-4. doi:10. 1111/jgs.17931